OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 18 DECEMBER 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Bowman S (as substitute for Councillor Prest), Bradley, Dodd, Guest, Jefferson, and E Mallinson.

OSM.65/03
AGENDA

RESOLVED – That item A.5 – Dates and Times of Meetings for 2004/05 be the first item of business.

OSM.66/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Prest, Rutherford and Martlew (who was due to be attending on behalf of Councillor Rutherford, but had to attend the Executive meeting at the same time).

OSM.67/03
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Management Committee held on 6 November 2003 were submitted and the Overview and Scrutiny Manager gave an update on progress with some matters.

A Member raised a concern about the length of some Overview and Scrutiny meetings and suggested that the length and frequency of meetings, as well as the prioritisation of matters on agendas, needs to be considered at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop on 26 January 2004.

RESOLVED – (1) That the minutes of the meeting on 6 November 2003 be noted.

(2)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager ensure that length and frequency of meetings, as well as the prioritisation of matters on agendas, is considered at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop on 26 January 2004

OSM.68/03
DATES AND TIMES OF MEETINGS FOR 2003/04

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services submitted report LDS.74/03 setting out a proposed timetable of dates and times of meetings of the Council, Executive, Overview and Scrutiny Committees and Regulatory Committees for 2003/04.

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services advised that the Executive would be considering the report and the comments of this Committee and the Executive will be forwarded to the Council.  He referred to the proposed meeting of the Annual Council on 28 June 2003, which may be subject to change depending on whether the Government Regulations change.

There was discussion on the arrangements for considering the budget, which would include special meetings of all 3 Overview and Scrutiny Committees which have been scheduled into the timetable.  Members commented that whilst the arrangements for considering the budget had been better this year, it is difficult to scrutinise the budget without knowing the overall corporate priorities or drivers for the Authority.  For scrutiny to work effectively, policy developments with budgetary implications should be open to scrutiny against the corporate priorities and this process should start as soon as possible after the previous budget is set.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that the Council’s priorities are set out in the Corporate Plan, but that there are too many and the corporate prioritisation process is slowly coming together and needs to be concluded.  There is a paper integrating the budgetary timetable with the strategic timetable and performance monitoring and this needs to be adhered to.

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services reported that there is Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (ODPM) Best Practice Guidance on consultation and this envisages starting the budgetary consultation process in May/June.  He suggested that this could be tabled at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop.

Members also raised concern that the meeting at which the Executive were considering their budget proposals was being held at the same time as this meeting.  They suggested that this clash should be avoided in the future and that these comments should be passed to the Executive.

There was also discussion on the Annual Meeting of the City Council in 2004, including the time of the meeting, and whether the civic celebration in respect of the appointment of the Mayor should be held as a separate event subsequent to the Annual Council meeting itself.  Members suggested that the Executive should give a view on this and the City Council make a decision as soon as possible.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Manager ensure that the budgetary process and the ODPM paper are considered at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop on 26 January 2004.

(2)  That the Executive and the City Council be made aware of the Committee’s concern at the clash of times of this meeting with the Executive meeting at which budgetary proposals are being agreed and that every effort should be made to avoid this clash in the future.

(3)  That the Executive should give a view and the City Council make a decision as soon as possible on arrangements for the Annual Meeting of the City Council in 2004.

(4)  That the report be noted with the comments outlined above.

OSM.69/03
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The following minutes were submitted:

(a) Community Overview and Scrutiny (Special meetings) on 28 October and 26 November 2003  

The Community Overview and Scrutiny Chairman thanked the Committee Clerk for the minutes of the meetings at which a vast volume of evidence was taken.  She added that the Select Committee style of meeting was working well to produce evidence based recommendations and is an example of good practice.

RESOLVED – That the minutes be noted.

(b) Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 13 November 2003  

The Chairman of Community Overview and Scrutiny referred to COS.124/03 – Carlisle and Eden Draft Joint Community Strategy and highlighted the disappointment of the Committee in the draft Strategy.  Members of the other Committees also expressed concern and disappointment with this document.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that a lot of work still needed to be done on the Joint Strategy and suggested that the Strategy should be progressed further before being reported back to Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

RESOLVED – That the draft Joint Community Strategy should be progressed further before being reported back to Overview and Scrutiny as it is still in a draft format, but it must go to Overview and Scrutiny Committees before submission to the City Council.

A Member proposed that rather than having separate meetings of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees to consider Regional Government and the Joint Community Strategy, there could be one joint meeting.  This was discussed fully and it was

RESOLVED – That there should be separate meetings of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees to consider Regional Government and the Joint Community Strategy.

The Chairman of Community Overview and Scrutiny then referred to COS.116/03 – Call-in of the Decision on Tullie Card Eligibility and highlighted the Committee’s concern at the process of decision making by the portfolio holder, commenting that background papers should always be available for scrutiny.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Legal and Democratic Services be asked to write to Executive Members to remind them that the correct decision making process must be followed and decisions must be accompanied by the proper paperwork.

The Chairman of Community Overview and Scrutiny then commented that there was a fire drill during the meeting and there was concern at the absence of a procedure for signing visitors into the building and issuing visitors passes.

RESOLVED – That the Committee’s comments on the absence of a procedure for signing in visitors and issuing of visitors passes be referred to the Health and Safety Officer.

The minutes of the meeting on 13 November 2003 were then noted.

(c) Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings on 12 November and 4 December 2003  

RESOLVED – That the minutes be noted.

(d) Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings on 14 and 27 November 2003 

The Chairman of Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny commented that he was supposed to be at the Executive meeting to represent the Committee’s views on Area Working and Elected Members Support.  However, the Executive meeting clashed with this meeting and as a Member of this Committee, attendance at this meeting was the priority.  He had been advised by the Leader that he would be called in to the Executive meeting when these items were being considered.  However, the Executive meeting had concluded and the Chairman had not been called in for these items.

Members were very concerned that Scrutiny Chairmen had not been called in for the relevant items and this was seen as an insult to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee Chairman.

RESOLVED – That the minutes be noted.

OSM.70/03
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager submitted the Work Programme for the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2003/04 and highlighted some specific items in the Programme:

(a) Value for Money (VFM) Studies – the VFM studies would be re-programmed as they had not met their original timetable as responses were awaited from other parties.

(b) Environmental Performance of the Council – the final report had gone to the Executive and it had included some recommendations about procurement.  The Management Committee may wish to refer these recommendations to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee when it looks at the Procurement Strategy.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That, when the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee considers the Procurement Strategy, the Chairman of Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny should be invited to the Workshop meeting to participate in the discussion and raise the relevant recommendations of the Environmental Performance of the Council report.

OSM.71/03
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.75/03 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plan for 1 November 2003 to 29 February 2004.  

The Chairman referred to the Best Value Review of Risk Management and Health and Safety and the Corporate Risk Register and stated that he hoped that this would not slip past 1 March 2004.  The Overview and Scrutiny Manager commented that the Best Value Review had been undertaken and the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Chairman had taken a similar line on the importance of progress with this matter.  A Risk Register is in place and the Forward Plan item is about completing the Review.

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted.

OSM.72/03
REGIONAL GOVERNMENT

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted a revised draft timetable setting out the dates of meetings of the Executive, Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Council to consider reports relating to Regional Government and to agree the Council’s formal response to the Boundary Committee.

He added that the Leader would be holding a State of the City debate on Regional Government.  Members were very concerned that this was not in accordance with the Constitution as it should be a debate on the State of the City, not other matters.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive undertook to raise these concerns with the Leader.

During discussion on Overview and Scrutiny’s role, it was clarified that the Overview and Scrutiny Committees should scrutinise the Boundary Committee’s report and anything the Executive have said about that report.

Members then discussed the scheduling of Special meetings in line with the proposed Regional Government timetable.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Committee’s concerns at the proposal to hold a State of the City debate to discuss Regional Government, as they did not think it was in accordance with the Constitution, be placed on record and the Town Clerk and Chief Executive inform the Leader of these concerns.

(2)  That the timetable be noted and the following arrangements be made for consideration of Regional Government at Overview and Scrutiny Committees:

· Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee (Special meeting) provisionally scheduled for 15 January 2004 – date to be agreed with Chairman or Vice Chairman of Committee

· Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 9 February 2004 (previously scheduled meeting to consider Modal Balance, but will now also include Regional Government)

· Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee – a special meeting to be arranged for Wednesday 11 February 2004 at 2.00pm

· Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 12 February 2003 (regular meeting) will consider Regional Government as the first item of business.

The meeting ended at 3.20pm
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